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The last time I put pen to paper — well, actually, fingers to keyboard — to 
write this column, I opined that it might be a good time to invest in retail 
stocks. I argued that, given all the pessimism swirling about, it was likely 
that any good economic tidings would have an exaggerated positive effect 
on share prices, especially in light of how hard the retail sector had been hit 
in recent months. 
 
I pointed to Dec. 1 (Cyber Monday) as a key date to watch, based on my 
belief that online shopping would be a crucial barometer of what to expect 
this holiday season — kind of like a Ghost of Christmas Future. Well, 
perhaps proving that, like a broken clock, I too am right on occasion, Cyber 
Monday was indeed a day to remember, as Internet merchants raked in $846 
million, a 15% increase over last year’s total, according to comScore Inc. 
(NASDAQ: SCOR). 
 
The day’s spending was so robust, in fact, that Dec. 1, 2008 now ranks as the 
second-heaviest online shopping day on record (trailing only the $881 
million spent on Dec. 10, 2007). 
 
"Mark Twain might have said, 'Rumors of the death of online holiday 
shopping have been greatly exaggerated,'" noted comScore Chairman Gian 
Fulgoni in a statement. "Consumers are clearly responding positively to 
retailers' aggressive online discounts. With Cyber Monday promotions 
beginning in earnest over the Thanksgiving weekend, consumers have 
finally begun to open their wallets, setting off a streak of four consecutive 
days of extremely strong growth. This is an extremely encouraging 
development for retailers, and we can but hope that their aggressive 
discounting has still left room for profits."  
 
Whether or not Fulgoni’s hope will be realized remains to be seen, but 
clearly the cyber bells of Internet cash registers ringing louder than ever 
before on Dec. 1 has led to more fa la la la loot for retail shareholders, as the 
chart below amply demonstrates: 
 

 Dec. 1 Dec. 5  



Company (ticker) Close Close Gain 
    

Saks (NYSE: SKS) 3.86 5.29 37.0% 
J.C. Penney (NYSE: 
JCP) 

16.55 20.58 24.4% 

Kohl's (NYSE: KSS) 29.09 35.62 22.4% 
Target (NYSE: TGT) 29.54 34.96 18.3% 
Nordstrom (NYSE: 
JWN) 

10.86 12.80 17.9% 

Costco (NASDAQ: 
COST) 

47.91 55.58 16.0% 

Wal-Mart (NYSE: 
WMT) 

53.01 58.21 9.8% 

    
Dow 8149.09 8635.42 6.0% 
NASDAQ 1398.07 1509.31 8.0% 
 
Notice that every major retailer listed above showed an equity gain in excess 
of nine percent during the past trading week. Even more impressive is the 
fact that Saks, which is an issue I probably would have steered clear of due 
to its more expensive product line and spotty earnings record this year, 
paced all retailers with an astounding 37 percent appreciation rate — in four 
days. 
 
What all this proves, of course, is nothing. But it surely suggests that the old 
maxim advising one to buy on weakness has some merit — provided that the 
company is otherwise viable. 
 

Gasoline Hits Five-Year Low is Good 
 
One thing I get a kick out of is the disdain that many Americans have for 
high gasoline prices. Folks who don’t think twice about paying $4 for a cup 
of coffee or hundreds of dollars for tickets to a pro sporting event, will drive 
miles out of their way just to save a few cents a gallon on gas.  
 
Thus, it was with great glee that I read an Associated Press story this 
weekend reporting that the “average price of U.S. gasoline fell 22 cents a 
gallon during the past two weeks, bringing it to its lowest level in nearly five 
years, according to a national survey released Sunday.” 



 
The AP noted that “the average price of regular gasoline Friday was $1.75 a 
gallon … The price of mid-grade was $1.90 a gallon and the price of 
premium was $2.02 a gallon.” 
 
I love it. I picture the guys at OPEC wringing their hands and mopping their 
brows in consternation and my heart soars like the final stanza of the Star 
Spangled Banner. 
 

The Week Ahead 
 
Be sure to mark Thursday, Dec. 11, and Friday, Dec. 12, on your calendar 
this week. Thursday, the U.S. Labor Department releases job information 
and, Friday, the Commerce Department weighs in on retail sales (see the 
above).  
 
According to Eric Kuby, chief investment officer of North Star Investment 
Management Corp. in Chicago, don’t expect to get the warm fuzzies from 
either report. 
 
“There's no place to hide,” Kuby told Reuters. “It's clear that the economy is 
really soft for the next few months at least. The news will continue to be bad 
and everyone knows that.” 
 
Geez, who put the sour cream in his hot chocolate? 


